Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process Phase III

First Meeting:  Transportation and Land Use Working Group

Thursday, October 30th, 2003  1-4:30pm

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dan Meszler, P.E., Meszler Engineering Services
Meeting #1: Summary

30 people attended the meeting, which began about 1:00pm and ended at about 4:30pm.

I.
Documents Distributed and Presented

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

At the Meeting:.

1. Brown TOD Presentation

2. VEI:  Fuel Consumption vs. Fuel Economy, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services

3. VEIA Presentation, Harold Ward and Students, Brown University
4. VEIA Spreadsheet, Harold Ward and Students, Brown University
5. Clean Fleets GHG Opportunities, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services

6. State Fleets GHG Opportunities, Coralie Cooper, NESCAUM
7. CA-LEV Overview, Coralie Cooper, NESCAUM-

Presentations can also be viewed on the project Working Group website: http://righg.raabassociates.org/grpsbf.asp, under “documents”.

II.
Introductions, Overview, and Ground rules

Following brief introductions, Jonathan Raab presented an overview of the RI GHG process to date, including the 52 initiatives identified in Phase I, and reviewed the priority options chosen by the Stakeholders for Phases II and III.  Click here to view the presentation.  Peter Wortsman than went over the ground rules with the Working Group, which can be found by clicking here.

III.
Update on TOD Developments

George Johnson, of the Rhode Island Statewide Planning Program, told the group that the last Working Group meeting recommended to leverage TOD opportunities related to commuter rail. 

Statewide planning has committed $30,000 toward a one year study in Washington County and North Kingstown that would cover the following scope of work:

1. Assessment of commuter rail extension

a. Identify possible locations

b. Assessment for implementing TOD

2. More detailed study and market feasibility of new commuter rail at Wickford Junction

3. Public Outreach

An RFP will go out for the study, once the towns have approved the scope, but several Working Group members opined that the funds available may be insufficient to complete study sufficiently.  

Statewide Planning is also using a TA grant to study 8-10 metro areas nationwide that promote walking and biking in communities, and will host a community building workshop in spring 2004 in Rhode Island.    

In addition, Statewide Planning is currently updating its land use and ground transportation plans, which should be ready by the spring.  The Working Group felt that proposed transit cutbacks in RIPTA’s operating expense pose serious problems should also be addressed.  

Brian Thurber and Ben Freitas, graduate students at Brown University, then presented a preliminary feasibility study on extending the commuter rail to Westerly and Kingston.  Click here to view the presentation.  They will report their findings to the group in December.

IV.
Vehicle Efficiency Incentives

Janet Keller of RI DEM gave a brief background of how the group came to focus on vehicle efficiency incentives.  The Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Act or Feebate initiative was identified in phase I as the largest option in terms of tons of carbon saved (9% of total).  In the fall of 2002, the act was heard in the legislature, but did not go forward.  Jonathan Raab added that one of the goals of this meeting was to learn what pieces of the initiative need to be further massaged to make it more feasible.

Dan Meszler then gave a presentation explaining why basing the VEIA on fuel consumption would provide a more accurate and effective law than fuel economy.  To view the presentation, click here.   Meszler pointed out that fuel consumption, and not fuel economy, is the mathematically correct way to compare greenhouse gas emissions across vehicles.  He went on to say that the greenhouse gas benefit is much bigger going from 12 to 18 mpg than from 27 to 52 mpg, because of consumption economics.

Professor Harold Ward and two of his graduate students (William Space and Nicholas Bianco), from Brown University presented their analysis on using design fuel economy and consumption.  To view the presentation, click here.  They also took the group through a spreadsheet where the user enters the zero point (in mpg) and the rate ($Gal/100mi), and various fees / rebates are calculated for sample vehicles.  Revenue collected (with the assumption that the program does not change behavior) is also shown in the spreadsheet.

One Working Group member asked if the governor supported the VEIA, and other members agreed that legislative support needs to be garnered early.  

It was agreed by the Working Group members that on first blush basing legislation on fuel consumption rather than fuel efficiency appeared more accurate and a better basis for the program.  However, the Group also agreed with a recommendation by one member to identify types of vehicles in each consumption band prior to finalizing its recommendation. 

One Working Group member asked about the cost implications of higher efficiency vehicles.  Dan Meszler pointed out that there are a range of fuel efficient vehicles in the market today and that most fuel efficient vehicles are less expensive than average (because they are generally smaller), and that light trucks (with poorer fuel efficiency) are generally about 50% more expensive than average.

The Division of Motor Vehicles was asked what would make the initiative more feasible for them.   The DMV responded with the following concerns:

· Avoid longer lines and lengthening registration 

· Calculating fee/rebate needs to be simple and they would prefer to have dealers calculate and report.

· Any increases in DMV-related administration costs would need to be covered

· Currently all DMV collected revenues go to the Division of Taxation, can DMV retain funds for administration?

· Dealers are beginning to do registration which is beneficial to DMV. Can the dealers also administer this program? How will they get fee/rebate information?

· Where will data come from for used vehicles

· If rebates / fees are mailed, who will handle follow up calls?

· DMV doesn’t want to be perceived as “the bad guy”, taking even more money from people

· Unclear who calculates and collects fees / rebates, especially when vehicles purchased out of state are registered in Rhode Island

The Working Group agreed that DMV input and participation in the development of the VEIA is critical to making it work.  DMV agreed to continue to work with the Working Group.

Some Working Group members were concerned that the VEIA would depress new car sales.  One Working Group member suggested focusing on the education aspect, to inform consumers about the choices they make, and lowering fees and rebates.  It was agreed that we should continue to assess the appropriate rebate and fee levels, and may try and estimate elasticity’s.    

Another member of the group felt that people understand big cars are bad for the environment, but they don’t care enough about it, as it doesn’t affect their wallet.  Finally, a Working Group member suggested that the fee / rebate should be added after sales tax is assessed, so as not to increase or decrease tax revenue.

Before the next meeting, the Working Group agreed that the following three tasks would advance this initiative:

1. Bin cars within fuel consumption bands

2. Continue to work on the administrative feasibility issues

3. Explore expected purchasing behavior switches (and associated GHG reductions) at different levels of fees and rebates. 

In addition, it was suggested that the following organizations and individuals be invited to the next Working Group meeting:

· Division of Taxation (who asked DMV to comment on bill)

· Bob Giarrusso, Administrator of Division of Taxation, and Gary Clark of the Division (testified against legislation)

· Auto Dealers (agreed to serve on Working Group but didn’t attend)

· Auto Manufacturers (agreed to serve on Working Group but didn’t attend)

· A staff person from the Governor’s policy office 

· DOA

V.
Clean Fuels and Fleets

Dan Meszler then gave an overview of greenhouse gas reduction issues and options related to fleets.  Click here to view the presentation.

One Working Group member asked if an impact analysis comparing the use of biodiesel with diesel was conducted.  Meszler replied there are greenhouse gas benefits if you look at the whole fuel cycle, but that diesel and biodiesel are similar if one just looks at what’s coming out of the tailpipe.  Biodiesel does provide particulate matter benefits, but data for NOx less certain.  Some tests have shown NOx increases, but others have indicated that changes are small and can go in either direction.

Then Coralie Cooper of NESCAUM presented an overview of state fleet greenhouse gas reduction initiatives.  The presentation can be viewed by clicking here. 

The Working Group agreed that an Executive Order should be developed to cover state fleets in Rhode Island, along the lines of the NESCAUM state fleet suggestions.  The following areas should be covered in the EO to maximize GHG benefits:

· Purchasing

· Tires (low rolling resistance)

· Maintenance

· Lube oil

The Group agreed that the recommendation and areas of coverage should be drafted now, with more specific details/requirements filled in as policies and practices are developed regionally.

VI.
CA-LEV – Role of Working Group on CA-LEV

Steve Majkut, of RI DEM explained that DEM’s commitment to the federal Low Emission Vehicle standards expires at the end of the year, and DEM needs to make a recommendation to the Governor whether or not Rhode Island should adopt stricter California LEV standards.

It was unclear what the role of the Transportation Working Group will ultimately be in the LEV recommendation, but Majkut said he would like the group’s feedback.

Coralie Cooper of NESCAUM then presented an overview of the CA-LEV program.  Click here to view the presentation.

DEM’s Steve Majkut
 pointed out that Massachusetts estimated that LEVII standards will cost $150-$200 more per vehicle, and would provide 2-3% CO2 savings plus savings of other pollutants (HC, air toxics).  The Massachusetts program allegedly will require one additional FTE/yr to keep up with regulatory changes, but some posited that it could be less for Rhode Island.  It’s also possible to do CA-LEV without the ZEV piece.  
.  Massachusetts adopted the ZEV piece, but Maine didn’t.  Working Group members agreed that the ZEV piece could be beneficial for Rhode Island.  Many new cars sold in Rhode Island are LEVII because Rhode Island dealers want to trade vehicles with Massachusetts’ dealers, however we can’t take credit for the emission reductions that may occur.  

Another Working Group member asked when manufacturers will meet demand for LEV vehicles, and Coralie Cooper said she has a chart of what’s planned and will send it to the Working Group.   In addition, RIPIRG has a report on their website, “Ready to Roll”, which discusses availability of hybrid cars.  

A different Working Group member pointed out that in 2008, manufacturers planning 200,000 hybrid vehicles in four states with the ZEV piece, and 200,000 in the other 46 states.  Another concluded that if you want to ensure that people have hybrid vehicle choices, Rhode Island needs to adopt LEV.

DEM said it would like a consensus from the Working Group and possibly the Stakeholder Group (time permitting) that CA LEV is a good thing.  Those present supported the idea, but agreed to bring it back to the Working Group on Dec. 19th, when the whole Working Group will be present.

VII.
Next Steps / To do’s (Person(s) responsible in brackets)
TOD

· Continue to inform group on developments (George Johnson)
VEIA

· Bin cars within fuel consumption bands  (Harold Ward and Students) 

· Work on administrative feasibility issues—(Harold Ward and Students, Dan, Ted Dolan, Elaine Phillips)
· Explore expected purchasing behavior switches (and associated GHG reductions) at different levels of fees and rebates.  (Dan,Harold Ward and Students)

· Invite others to December 19th Meeting:

· Division of Taxation --who asked DMV to comment on bill—(Steve will contact Gary Clark / Bob Giarrusso)
· Auto Dealers  (Raab Associates, Ltd.,)
· Auto Manufacturers (Raab Associates, Ltd.,)
· A staff person from the Governor’s policy office –(Steve )

State Fleets

· Develop Executive Order on State Fleets—(Coralie)
CA-LEV

· Coralie Cooper to send chart of expected manufacturer’s production of hybrids to peter@raabassociates.org, who will then post it on the RIGHG website. (Coralie)
· DEM to ask Working Group if it supports CA-LEV, including ZEV, at next meeting (DEM)
Other

· Prepare and circulate meeting summary (Raab Associates, Ltd.,)
· Post all documents on the website (Raab Associates, Ltd.,)
Next Meeting:  

· December 19th 9am-3pm

Transportation Working Group Attendance:

	Name
	Organization
	10/30/03

	Working Group Members
	
	

	Brad Hyson
	Apeiron
	X

	Bob Murray
	AAA Public Affairs
	X

	Michael Geisser
	Alliance Environmental Group, Inc.
	X

	Greg Dana
	Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers
	

	Harold Ward
	Brown University
	X

	Gary Ezovski
	Business Roundtable
	X

	Christopher D'Ovidio
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X

	Ted Dolan
	DMV
	X

	Elaine Phillips
	DMV
	X

	Coralie Cooper
	NESCAUM
	X

	Diane Geaber
	New England Gas Company
	X

	Jack Perkins
	RI Auto Dealers Association
	

	Roger Warren
	RI Builder's Association
	

	Terri Bisson
	RI DEM
	X

	Janet Keller
	RI DEM
	X

	Steve Majkut
	RI DEM
	X

	Janice McClanaghan
	RI State Energy Office
	X

	Tim Howe
	RI State Energy Office
	X

	George Johnson
	RI Statewide Planning
	X

	Katherine Trapani
	RI Statewide Planning
	X

	Matt Auten
	RIPIRG
	X

	Greg Harris
	RIPTA
	X

	Barry Schiller
	Sierra Club
	X

	Alexandra Adams
	WA Co. Regional Planning Council
	X

	Vin Rose
	URI
	X

	Roger Buck
	TEC-RI
	X

	Consultant
	
	

	Dan Meszler
	Meszler Engineering Services
	X

	Facilitators
	
	

	Jonathan Raab
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X

	Peter Wortsman
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X

	Others:
	
	

	Brian Thurber
	Brown University
	X

	William Space
	Brown University
	X

	Nicholas Bianco
	Brown University
	X

	Ben Freitas
	Brown University
	X

	Jay Goodman
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
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